UNITED NATIONS



Distr.
LIMITED
E/ESCWA/SDPD/2011/WG.5/8/Report
5 January 2012
ORIGINAL: ENGLISH

Economic and Social Commission for Western Asia (ESCWA)

REPORT

ARAB REGIONAL PREPARATORY MEETING FOR THE UNITED NATIONS CONFERENCE ON SUSTAINABLE DEVELOPMENT (RIO+20) CAIRO, 16-17 OCTOBER 2011

Summary

The Arab Regional Preparatory Meeting for the United Nations Conference on Sustainable Development (UNCSD or Rio+20) (Cairo, 16-17 October 2011) brought together representatives of Arab countries from the economic, social and environmental spheres, as well as representatives of civil society and major groups, to formulate recommendations on the Rio+20 objectives and themes, in view of renewing the political commitment to sustainable development.

The meeting offered a forum for deliberation and consensus building on the objectives and themes to be addressed at Rio+20. The meeting discussed: (a) progress achieved and gaps in implementing the Sustainable Development Initiative in the Arab Region and the outcomes of major summits on sustainable development; (b) new and emerging challenges affecting progress towards sustainable development in the Arab region; (c) green economy opportunities and challenges facing the Arab region in the context of sustainable development and the eradication of poverty; and (d) the institutional framework for sustainable development in the Arab region.

The meeting adopted a set of recommendations, which were endorsed by the 13th session of the Joint Committee on Environment and Development in the Arab Region and submitted to the Council of Arab Ministers Responsible for the Environment (CAMRE) for consideration in December 2011. This meeting report will be submitted to the UNCSD Bureau as the contribution of the Arab Regional Preparatory Meeting to the global compilation document for Rio+20 and global preparations for Rio+20.

CONTENTS

			Paragraphs	Page
Introduction			1-4	3
Chap	ter			
I.	CC	NCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS	5	3
II.	MAIN TOPICS OF DISCUSSION		6-51	7
	A.	Opening statements and introductory session	6-9	7
	B.	Assessing the progress to date and gaps in the implementation of the outcomes of the major summits on sustainable development	10-15	8
	C.	New and emerging challenges facing the Arab region	16-20	9
	D.	The institutional framework for sustainable development	21-26	11
	E.	A green economy in the context of sustainable development and poverty eradication	27-39	13
	F.	Securing renewed political commitment for sustainable development	40-49	17
	G.	Recommendations and closing session	50-51	19
III.	. ORGANIZATION OF WORK		52-57	20
	A.	Venue and date	52	20
	B.	Opening	53	20
	C.	Participants	54	20
	D.	Agenda	55	20
	E.	Evaluation	56	21
	F.	Documents	57	21
Anne.	x. L	ist of participants		22

Introduction

- 1. The United Nations Economic and Social Commission for Western Asia (ESCWA) organized in partnership with the United Nations Environment Programme/Regional Office for West Asia (UNEP/ROWA) and the League of Arab States, the Arab Regional Preparatory Meeting for the United Nations Conference on Sustainable Development (UNCSD or Rio+20), which was held on 16 and 17 October 2011 at the League of Arab States' headquarters in Cairo, Egypt.
- 2. The meeting comes under the mandate of ESCWA as stipulated in United Nations General Assembly resolution A/RES/64/236 of 31 March 2010, which requests that regional preparatory meetings for Rio+20 be convened throughout 2011. The meeting engaged with delegates from Arab Governments representing the economic, social and environmental spheres, as well as representatives from civil society and major groups. The meeting served as the culmination of a series of consultative meetings targeting different stakeholders throughout the region, organized by ESCWA and various partners between December 2010 and October 2011.
- 3. The objectives of the regional preparatory meeting were to:
 - Review progress achieved and gaps in implementing the Sustainable Development Initiative in the Arab Region and the outcomes of major summits on sustainable development;
 - Identify new and emerging challenges affecting progress towards sustainable development in the Arab region;
 - Examine green economy opportunities and challenges facing the Arab region in the context of sustainable development and poverty eradication;
 - Consider the institutional framework for sustainable development in the Arab region;
 - Formulate recommendations on the objectives and themes of the conference in view of renewing political commitment to sustainable development.
- 4. The meeting consisted of five sessions, each devoted to a specific Rio+20 objective or theme. Chapter I of this report highlights the main conclusions and recommendations of the meeting, while chapter II provides a summary of the discussions within each session.

I. CONCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS

5. Discussions led to a set of both general and specific recommendations, which were issued as a joint statement and submitted as an independent document to the Rio+20 Bureau, as reproduced in the box.

Outcomes of the Arab Regional Preparatory Meeting for the United Nations Conference on Sustainable Development (Rio+20)

We, the representatives of Arab States participating in the Arab Regional Preparatory Meeting for the United Nations Conference on Sustainable Development (Rio+20),

Recalling resolution 64/236 of the General Assembly of the United Nations, dated 24 December 2009, on the preparatory process for the United Nations Conference on Sustainable Development,

Recalling resolution 341 (XXII) of 20 December 2010 adopted by the Council of Arab Ministers Responsible for the Environment at its twenty-second session to convene an Arab preparatory meeting for Rio+20,

Reaffirming the need for a balanced approach to achieve sustainable development and promote linkages and interaction among its economic, social and environmental pillars,

Stressing further the need to achieve fair and equitable development, so as to ensure the right of everyone to live with dignity in social cohesion and harmony; to decent employment; and to freedom from poverty, hunger and disease,

Considering that regional cooperation is a fundamental pillar for strengthening sustainable development programmes in a balanced way through regional integration, the exchange of expertise and best practices, sharing of knowledge, and emphasizing the inclusion of a regional dimension into the outcomes of Rio+20, on the basis of the commitment to the principles of the Rio Declaration (1992), Agenda 21, the Millennium Development Goals, and the 2002 Johannesburg Plan of Implementation of the World Summit on Sustainable Development (2002),

Reaffirming the importance of consistent and effective preparation for Rio+20 at the national and regional levels, through concerned institutions, for forging a unified position to represent the Arab region at Rio+20, which would reaffirm commitment to the principles of sustainable development, lead to a road map to sustainable development goals in the region and ensure a better future for its people,

We hereby agree on the following:

A. GENERAL RECOMMENDATIONS

- 1. To ensure that the principles set forth in the Rio Declaration in 1992 are not compromised, and to reject any attempt at their renegotiation.
- 2. To reaffirm the principles of the Rio Declaration, particularly principle 7 on the common but differentiated responsibilities of States, and also principle 23 on the protection of the environment and natural resources of people under oppression, domination and occupation.
- 3. To further emphasize the importance to implement the outcomes of the United Nations summits and conferences on sustainable development, including Agenda 21, the Millennium Development Goals, the Johannesburg Plan of Implementation of the World Summit on Sustainable Development and the Monterrey Consensus; and that developed countries honour the commitments made at these summits; and that developing countries achieve the full enjoyment of their rights.
- 4. To achieve sustainable development by enhancing and integrating its economic, social and environmental pillars.

B. PROGRESS ACHIEVED AND GAPS IN THE IMPLEMENTATION OF THE OUTCOMES OF MAJOR SUMMITS ON SUSTAINABLE DEVELOPMENT

- 1. Arab countries have made progress towards sustainable development in a number of areas, notably education, health and the environment.
- 2. Challenges remain, especially in poverty eradication, job creation, the right to development, social cohesion, women's rights, the right of access to information, the needs of youth, trade liberalization, the transfer and localization of appropriate technology, finance mechanisms, and capacity-building in the areas of sustainable development.
- 3. In order to face those challenges, Arab countries:
- (a) Call on developed countries to honour their commitments, particularly towards developing countries; failure to honour commitments made in previous summits has been a major reason for the delay in the achievement of sustainable development in developing countries since the first Rio Conference in 1992;

- (b) Reaffirm their commitment to implement the Sustainable Development Initiative in the Arab Region adopted by the 2004 Arab Summit, and to bring it in line with new and emerging developments and challenges and support national and regional efforts and policies aimed at achieving sustainable development in the Arab region, including agreed upon goals;
- (c) Refrain from accepting any additional commitments on developing countries; developed countries must fulfil their commitments towards developing countries, including the provision of adequate funding, transfer of appropriate technology and capacity-building in order to achieve sustainable development goals;
- (d) Stress the importance of promoting Arab regional integration as an imperative for achieving sustainable development;
- (e) Support the participation of women, young people, persons with special needs, the private sector, civil society organizations and stakeholders in development and decision-making processes;
- (f) Assert that conflict, occupation, aggression and economic sanctions are major obstacles to achieving sustainable development; special support is therefore required to meet the development needs of people suffering from these problems, particularly people living under occupation;
- (g) Stress the need to establish and support sustainable development information and data networks, with a view to strengthening the decision-making process and the creation of a regional sustainable development information system.

C. NEW AND EMERGING CHALLENGES

- 1. Emerging social and political transitions in the region provide an opportunity to reconsider development priorities; notably give the social pillar greater attention in order to achieve social justice, create new job opportunities in public and private sectors, and reduce the brain drain, especially among young people.
- 2. Emerging issues facing the Arab region include:
- (a) Climate change and climate change adaptation, the adverse effects stemming from adaptation measures and the implications for the social and economic sectors, in addition to food security, water security, increasing drought and desertification, land degradation, natural disasters and extreme events (dust storms, heat waves and floods), diseases and epidemics;
- (b) The impact of the global financial and economic crisis on developing countries, and the impasse of Doha Round negotiations. In this context, Arab countries call for the establishment of a fair international trade system that provides developing countries with adequate resources to support their efforts towards achieving sustainable development. They also call for devising a solution for the external debt problem, and honouring commitments to provide official development assistance at internationally agreed levels;
- (c) Unprecedented population growth and urbanization over the past years, which has inflicted more pressure on infrastructure and increased demand for the provision of basic services such as water supply, sanitation, health care and education.

D. INSTITUTIONAL FRAMEWORK FOR SUSTAINABLE DEVELOPMENT

1. An institutional framework for sustainable development is not an end in itself; it is rather a means to implement decisions agreed upon in the upcoming conference. Therefore, such a framework should address the three dimensions of sustainable development and should not impose any further burdens, technical or trade barriers, or conditionalities on developing countries.

- 2. The institutional framework has to be addressed on the basis of the following considerations:
- (a) The need to adopt an integrated and comprehensive approach for sustainable development along three dimensions, to strengthen the existing international institutional framework with a view to address its gaps and to work towards establishing and strengthening the institutional framework for sustainable development on both the national and regional levels;
- (b) The institutional framework for sustainable development should not be used as a pretext to set environmental considerations as barriers or conditions on the provision of development assistance;
- (c) The need to strengthen and establish national councils for sustainable development with a clear structure and defined terms of reference to enhance their ability to implement sustainable development strategies, plans and programmes;
- (d) At the international level, focus should be placed on activating available mechanisms and existing institutions to address the shortcomings in coordination, and ensure cooperation and the optimum use of available resources, particularly already scarce financial resources, prior to considering the possibility of creating new institutions. In addition, activating, strengthening and enhancing the existing institutional structures for sustainable development at the regional level, including regional commissions such as ESCWA, and regional offices such as those of the United Nations Environment Programme;
- (e) The need to strengthen coordination among international, regional and national frameworks, and support further coordination and coherence among United Nations agencies and organizations.

E. THE GREEN ECONOMY

- 1. There is, as yet, no agreement on the definition of a green economy.
- 2. In this respect, Arab countries highlight the following:
- (a) Any concept of green economy to be agreed upon in the future shall not imply that the green economy is an alternative for sustainable development but rather a tool to achieve it. The opportunities and challenges of a green economy shall be assessed, in addition to the required means of implementation, primarily funding, transfer and localization of appropriate technology, capacity-building and the provision of technical support to developing countries;
- (b) If an international concept of the green economy is to be adopted, special emphasis shall be placed on the principle of gradual transition to a green economy, in accordance with the socio-economic characteristics of individual countries and through the adoption of appropriate policies;
 - (c) The concept of a green economy shall not be used as:
 - (i) A standard model applicable to the region as a whole;
 - (ii) A pretext to create trade barriers and environmental standards that are difficult to implement;
 - (iii) A basis and precondition for providing financial support and aid to recipient countries;
 - (iv) A means to restrict the right of developing countries to utilize their natural resources according to their own development priorities;
 - (v) A tool to exempt developed countries from honouring their commitments towards developing countries.

II. MAIN TOPICS OF DISCUSSION

A. OPENING STATEMENTS AND INTRODUCTARY SESSION

- 6. The meeting was opened by the Director of the Department of Environment, Housing and Sustainable Development of the League of Arab States and began with a statement on Arab Youth, delivered by Ms. Aya Mohamed Abd Elmaksoud. She stressed the importance of engaging youth in the development process, and identified job creation, poverty alleviation, women's empowerment, education and access to sanitation as the major priorities for the region. The opening statement offered by the Officer-in-Charge of UNEP/ROWA noted that many of the challenges that have faced the region since 1992 continue to persist today, including poverty, and that conflicts in the region are creating environmental impacts. He also proposed policy integration as the means for mainstreaming the environment into sector policies, and a green economy as a tool to advance sustainable development.
- 7. The Executive Coordinator of UNCSD Secretariat recognized the confluence of circumstances and crises currently facing the world that are affecting water, energy and food security. Opportunities for sustainable development and poverty eradication presented by the green economy were discussed, and it was suggested that the Arab region has sufficient resources to reap benefits from a green economy. The Permanent Representative of Egypt to the United Nations, who also serves as Vice-Chair of the Bureau for the UNCSD Preparatory Committee representing the African Group, noted that the people in the Arab region are pushing for the advancement of human rights and democracy, and suggested that a practical vision is needed in order to achieve sustainable development in the next twenty years. He stressed that there is no agreed definition of what constitutes a green economy and that a green economy should not serve as a pretext to create technical barriers to trade, conditions on foreign aid, or justifications for private sector control over a country's natural resources. He also identified a series of challenges facing the region, including climate change, desertification, drought, food security, energy security and unemployment, as well as the need to ensure respect for the polluter pays principle and the principle on common, but differentiated responsibility adopted at the first Rio Conference in 1992.
- 8. The ESCWA Executive Secretary noted that the changes in the region in recent months have raised the expectations of the Arab people in their search for sustainable development. She also observed that while the current economic models characteristic of the region had achieved high growth rates, they had not been successful in reducing poverty or creating sufficient employment opportunities. She emphasized the importance of ensuring respect for the Rio principle on common, but differentiated responsibility, the need for technology transfer and adequate financing, and the opportunities that green economy trends may pose for advancing sustainable development. The Assistant Secretary-General for Economic Affairs of the League of Arab States submitted a statement on behalf of the League of Arab States Secretary-General and focused on the need for improved funding, technology transfer, education and job creation as prerequisites for achieving progress towards sustainable development. He expressed concern that the youth of the region lack necessary skills, as well as the needed opportunities to pursue a brighter future.
- 9. Following the opening statements, the Director of the Sustainable Development and Productivity Division at ESCWA provided an overview of the meeting agenda and its expected outcomes. She noted that over 15 consultations had been undertaken at the regional and national levels in order to contribute to the regional preparatory meeting, and that a series of regional reports had been prepared by ESCWA, the League of Arab States and UNEP on the objectives and themes of the conference in order to inform the deliberations over the coming two days.

B. ASSESSING THE PROGRESS TO DATE AND GAPS IN THE IMPLEMENTATION OF THE OUTCOMES OF THE MAJOR SUMMITS ON SUSTAINABLE DEVELOPMENT

- Director General of the Ministry of Economy and Planning in Saudi Arabia for the Holy Mecca Region moderated this session, which consisted of two presentations, an expert panel and further discussions. The League of Arab States presented the Third Progress Report on the Sustainable Development Initiative in the Arab Region, which builds upon previous reports endorsed by the Council of Arab Ministers Responsible for the Environment (CAMRE) in 2008 and 2009. The report reviewed progress achieved in the regional initiative's nine priority areas, namely: peace and security; sustainable development governance; population and health; education, awareness, scientific research and technology transfer; natural resource management; multilateral environmental agreements; sustainable consumption and production; disaster management and emergency response; and globalization, trade and investment. In doing so, he highlighted the plight of Arab people living under occupation and those seeking to build democratic institutions, that poverty, unemployment and illiteracy remain high, and that desertification now covers 70 per cent of Arab lands. He also identified several strategies and programmes that have been launched to redress these challenges, including biodiversity protection programmes; Arab guidelines to improve energy efficiency; solar energy projects; regional committees to support the coordination and implementation of multilateral environmental agreements; an Arab strategy for sustainable consumption and production; an Arab strategy for disaster risk reduction; and a Regional Program for Trade and Environment Capacity Building in the Arab Region. He also noted that 11 Arab countries are now World Trade Organization members, and 8 countries are observers, and that the region has compiled a list of proposed environmental goods and services.
- 11. ESCWA presented a paper on progress and gaps in implementing the outcomes of major summits on sustainable development, which highlights the wide range of social, economic and environmental summits that cite sustainable development among their objectives. It highlighted that while progress had been made towards achieving the Millennium Development Goals (MDGs) in the Arab region, progress differed between countries and within countries. It also noted that while some progress had been made in the area of trade liberalization, international commitments on technology transfer and official development assistance (ODA), including the 0.7 per cent of gross domestic product (GDP) ODA target for developed countries, have not been met. Gaps also lingered in the commitment of the international community to protect human rights and the right to self-determination. It closed by posing the question as to whether more commitments were needed, or whether more concerted effort should be placed on strengthening existing frameworks.
- 12. Three panellists further informed the discussions. The Office for the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights focused on the right to development, the need for frameworks where people can fully engage in social, economic and environmental life, and the notion that there can be no democracy without development. The Islamic Development Bank highlighted that despite the progress achieved in some areas, major gaps persist in terms of employment creation and poverty reduction but also in terms of equity, which reflects international gaps in financial and technology transfer commitments, and trade liberalization policies. It suggested advancing sustainable development through a policy-based approach and highlighted the need to reform financial mechanisms and support the aspirations of developing countries. It also called on Arab countries to consider the benefits of a green economy, re-evaluate existing economic and trade policies, improve regional trade, and invest in disaster reduction strategies, clean energy and technology. The Environmental Quality Authority of Palestine emphasized the integrated nature of sustainable development and that development targets cannot be achieved without access to water and energy. It clearly explained that destruction and damage to basic infrastructure during conflicts, as well as budgetary constraints, are key obstacles to sustainable development.
- 13. The discussion that ensued consisted of interventions from Arab Governments and civil society, including regional organizations. Saudi Arabia expressed concern over the limited access to technology transfer and financing despite international commitments, and the declining rights of the Palestinian people. Tunisia signalled that sustainable development has been a priority for Tunisia since 1992, and that it had established a national sustainable development commission. However, a new model was necessary based on

political and social rights, and a concept of citizenship that focused on the role of young people and their central role in development. Jordan emphasized the need for joint Arab action on sustainable development and that sustainable development must be pursued along its three pillars and integrate the concept of social justice. He emphasized that there is also a need to consider regional specificities and common, but differentiated responsibility when formulating responses to the current environmental conditions. The Syrian Arab Republic noted that there is not yet an agreed definition for a green economy, and that the country has approved environmental legislation and taken steps to advance sustainable development. Iraq said it was necessary to include reference to common, but differentiated responsibility and to the polluter pays principle in the final communiqué of the meeting. Lebanon noted that it has been adversely affected by conflict, including the 2006 aggression by Israel, which had adverse impacts on the environment, the health of citizens, tourism and development. Algeria noted that the region suffers from numerous environmental problems, including climate change and desertification. The speaker emphasized the importance of mainstreaming sustainable development into national policies, and that Algeria had made progress to this end through the establishment of a sustainable development observatory and other centres focused on waste management, clean production and low-carbon growth. He also emphasized the need for technology transfer, financial resources and support for the least developed countries. The United Arab Emirates highlighted their efforts to improve access to environmental data and information, and national efforts to establish a low-carbon city, biosaline agricultural research facility, and a water academy in Abu Dhabi. Yemen made note of the consequences of climate change, but emphasized that the Arab region is a major producer but not a major consumer of energy. Palestine explained that sustainable development cannot be achieved under occupation or when a country is reliant on foreign aid, and emphasized that the country must be self-reliant and able to define its commercial relationships with trading partners in order to progress towards sustainable development. He also suggested that a mechanism should be put into place to follow-up on the outcomes of Rio+20. The Sudan accepted that some progress had been achieved, but stated that countries should not adopt commitments if they cannot be implemented. Egypt stated that efforts should be made to renew commitment on existing pledges before pursuing new commitments, and that progress towards sustainable development should take into consideration social justice, a rights-based approach, a science-based approach, and respond to the legitimate concerns of the Arab region.

- 14. Civil society representatives highlighted the following dimensions. The Arab Network for Illiteracy and Adult Education highlighted that two-thirds of the illiterate population of the region are women, and that gender sensitive indicators are needed. The Arab NGO Network for Development (ANND) called on a fairer international trading system and increased support for technology transfer, as well as research and development. Mafhoum focused on the need for accurate indicators to monitor and report on progress, including on access to water and sanitation. The United Nations University advocated a community-based development approach to eradicate poverty, and the need to draw on traditional knowledge. The Arab Media Forum for Environment and Development highlighted the need to make the media a partner in the development process. The Arab Atomic Energy Commission stressed the right of developing countries, including Arab countries, to acquire and utilize modern technologies, including environmentally friendly and peaceful use of nuclear technology (for example, in food safety, water treatment, medical applications, energy production).
- 15. The League of Arab States and Iraq emphasized the importance of coming out with a unified Arab vision for Rio+20. Iraq also noted that while it has not made progress on all sustainable development indicators since the collapse of the former regime in 2003, progress has been achieved. However, drought and desertification remain major challenges.

C. NEW AND EMERGING CHALLENGES FACING THE ARAB REGION

16. The session was moderated by the League of Arab States and consisted of presentations, an expert panel and discussions. ESCWA delivered a paper on new and emerging challenges facing the Arab region, which focused on ten priority clusters. On demographic change and unemployment, it was noted that 55 per cent of Arabs now live in cities, over 50 per cent are under 25 years of age, and that youth unemployment in

the Arab region is worse than in other world regions. On the Arab Spring, it was noted that opportunities could be created from the changes and challenges currently facing the region. On the global financial crisis, it was demonstrated that Arab countries were negatively affected, but to varying degrees. On food security, dependency on food imports and the inability to achieve food security through self-sufficiency were key challenges. This was largely attributed to water scarcity, as a subsequent challenge, as only 6 of 22 Arab countries are now situated above the freshwater poverty line of 1000 m³ per capita per year. On energy security, it was evident that Arab countries are endowed with differences in energy resources, but that energy consumption is largely tied to GDP. Climate change and natural disasters were identified as new complementary challenges given the increasing frequency and intensity of extreme weather events being experienced in the region. This is witnessed through the effects of drought and desertification, the impacts on biodiversity and ecosystem loss, and on migration. Shifts in inter and intraregional migration patterns were also identified as challenges that were affecting regional integration and its ability to serve as a catalyst for sustainable development. In closing, emphasis was not only placed on the three pillars of sustainable development, but also on the interlinkages and reinforcing relationship between these ten challenge areas.

- 17. UNEP/ROWA introduced UNEP's Foresight Group, which has identified 26 environmental issues that are considered critical in the twenty-first century. She explained that the UNEP Global Environment Outlook process has identified freshwater, land, energy, oceans and seas as priorities in Western Asia, and environmental governance and climate change as cross-cutting themes. UNEP/ROWA then continued its presentation with an overview of the Eye on Earth Summit to be held in Abu Dhabi in December 2011, which will respond to the need for coherent information and knowledge on which to base environmental decisions and policies.
- 18. Two expert panellists subsequently contributed to the session. The United Nations Development Programme Regional Office for Arab States supported the suggestion that the Arab Spring presented an opportunity to move the region towards a more climate resilient economy. He identified water scarcity as the key challenge facing the region and the need to rationalize the use of water resources, while pursuing the development of non-conventional water resources. The World Health Organization Regional Office for the Eastern Mediterranean highlighted the opportunities and challenges presented by the demographic window, and the need to create opportunities for youth. He emphasized the poverty and health dimensions of food security, and the need to consider land degradation alongside drought and desertification among the consequences of climate change, including soil salinity and agro-chemical pollution. Nuclear energy should be considered within the context of energy security as an emerging challenge facing the region, as well as the brain drain and the need to transfer technologies to the appropriate region, based on local conditions.
- The following interventions were then provided by Governments and civil society representatives. Jordan inquired what should be the response to these challenges, such as the challenge of energy security and consideration of nuclear energy options. It was also noted that energy, water and food security demonstrate the need for integrated solutions to achieve sustainable development, as well as the need to go beyond environmental challenges and consider the economic costs and benefits, and reinforce human capacity. The Syrian Arab Republic highlighted the problem of water scarcity and migration, and that groundwater is only available in some parts of the country, while Israel is taking water from the Golan. It was also noted that the Arab Spring poses a challenge for sustainable development, as progress was achieved before the recent events. Iraq identified climate change as a priority and said that his country was working on a national sustainable development plan. Palestine introduced the challenge of solid waste as key challenge. Yemen supported the idea of recycling and the challenge of floods associated with climate variability. The United Arab Emirates took note of the background paper and added that climate change and a rise in temperature will affect the productivity of the desalination industry and of the livestock sector, therefore impacting food security. Algeria emphasized the problem of desertification and how it has fuelled migration to Europe, while also affecting food security and biodiversity. Saudi Arabia emphasized the linkage between water and energy security, and the need for the localization of technology to ensure the transfer of appropriate technologies. He also emphasized the responsibility of the global North for the emissions currently in the

atmosphere. Oman followed by asserting that the Arab region will not wait for the transfer of technologies, but instead will seek out regional technological solutions in order to overcome problems.

On behalf of civil society and major groups, a representative of Indigenous Peoples highlighted the challenges facing desert communities, such as lack of basic services, poverty and marginalization and called for improving social services and rural livelihoods for these marginalized communities in face of climate change. A representative of the Scientific and Technological Communities called for a unified Arab position on a green economy, and a paradigm shift to a knowledge-based green economy that takes into account the social dimension and changing priorities in the region, supports knowledge management and further scientific research. A representative of the Farmers Major Group recommended the transfer of appropriate knowledge and technology, especially in relation to water and energy to address the vulnerability of farmers to climate change, the promotion of cooperatives, and the establishment of a green fund to finance strategic development programmes in poorest countries. The Sudan Environmental Union highlighted the benefits of solar energy and the need to develop indigenous knowledge and food sovereignty, which was reiterated by ANND. L'Espace Associatif Maroc highlighted the value of targets for increasing solar energy use, while Arab Network for Illiteracy and Adult Education highlighted the need for social justice, equality and democracy to advance towards sustainable development. The United Nations Habitat highlighted the urbanization challenge and the need to improve access to basic water and energy services, and improve solid waste management. The Arabian Gulf University highlighted the challenge of e-waste. The moderator closed the session by proposing to streamline the number of challenge clusters, while ensuring that focus remains on climate change, food security, water security and the potential role of the Arab Spring as a catalyst for change.

D. THE INSTITUTIONAL FRAMEWORK FOR SUSTAINABLE DEVELOPMENT

- 21. The session was moderated by the League of Arab States and consisted of presentations, a review of the outcomes of a regional preparatory workshop, an expert panel and discussions. ESCWA presented a review of institutions for sustainable development in the Arab region, which examines the institutional framework for sustainable development (IFSD) at the national and regional levels and exposes some areas of progress, including the establishment of national councils for sustainable development and new regional mechanisms for advancing sustainable development in key sectors. However, the presentation highlighted key institutional challenges affecting progress towards sustainable development in the Arab region, including weak institutions and monitoring mechanism, limited public participation, poor integration of environmental considerations into national development strategies, insufficient funding, and inadequate decision-making processes.
- UNEP examined international environmental governance and suggested that any arrangement that involves sustainable development policymaking or implementation activities can be considered part of IFSD. While awareness had been raised regarding the role of sustainable development as a guiding principle and the need for public participation, the following challenges continue to plague the IFSD, namely the lack of implementation, inadequate national arrangements, insufficient capacity-building, weak coordination and integration mechanisms, lack of mainstreaming and the lack of accountability. Meanwhile, it was explained that the current international environmental governance system was fragmented, complex and underfinanced. It also lacks coherence among the more than 500 MEAs and over 300 regional environmental agreements in place, which require capacity-building and support for improved implementation. UNEP also elaborated the five options proposed by the UNEP Governing Council as well as another for strengthening IFSD at the global level, as well as the advantages and disadvantages of each option. The options include reforming of the United Nations Economic and Social Council; replacing the Commission on Sustainable Development with a new Council for Sustainable Development; establishing an umbrella organization for coordinating sustainable development; upgrading UNEP into a specialized agency; making UNEP a subsidiary body of the United Nations General Assembly, or strengthening the existing institutional framework. In closing, it was emphasized that UNEP lacks political power and the ability to access financing and policy processes,

and that there is therefore the need to reinforce the environmental pillar of sustainable development and that incremental reform would not be sufficient to improve the situation.

- 23. The Presidency of Meteorology and Environment of Saudi Arabia presented the outcomes of the Workshop on the Institutional Framework for Sustainable Development in the Arab Region (Jeddah, 3-5 October 2011), which it hosted in view of providing input to the Arab Regional Preparatory Meeting for Rio+20. The workshop discussed the outcomes of the global consultations on IFSD held in Solo and existing proposals at the global and regional level. The recommendations highlighted the need to: consider the three pillars of sustainable development in a balanced manner; overcome the gaps in IFSD at the national level; ensure that sustainable development meets the needs of all countries and engages all countries in the sustainable development process; enhance coordination between United Nations bodies; increase civil society participation; and avoid the imposition of any additional burdens on development countries. At the Arab regional level, the workshop also recommended to change CAMRE into a Sustainable Development Council, and to include economic, social and environmental committees under the Council.
- The panellist from Jordan representing the Ministry of Planning and International Cooperation commented that the ESCWA background paper on IFSD at the national level drew many of its examples from its previous report on sustainable development governance issued in 2003, which is likely because there has been little progress towards a strengthened institutional framework for sustainable development in the Arab region since then. He emphasized that IFSD in the region is not balanced and focused on the environmental pillar. He expressed concern that the proposals offered by UNEP are not compatible with the needs of the region, and argued that the objectives of the IFSD should be clarified before delving into reforming the institutional framework, adding that it is not appropriate to strengthen one sustainable development pillar at the expense of the other two. The Tunisian panellist, who had previously served in the Tunisian Environment Observatory, said it is necessary to have a regional sustainable development strategy and commission to provide a forum for coordination at the regional level. It was highlighted that Tunisia set up a sustainable development committee in 1993, and that such committees should be established in each country. The importance to resolve the fragmented coverage of Arab countries within the United Nations system was emphasized, as some countries are covered under regional bodies that serve Western Asia, while others are served under regional offices responsible for Africa. He also advocated the establishment of an Arab network for environmental information.
- Egypt initiated the subsequent series of Government interventions by stating that there is a need to strengthen the institutional framework for sustainable development, but that there remains lack of clarity and information on the options available, including the proposed 'umbrella organization' option proposed by Brazil, and the report of the United Nations Secretary-General on the costs and assessment of each option. The Egyptian delegate emphasized that there is no political will to create a new international organization, change UNEP into a specialized agency, or to provide additional funding to UNEP, therefore effort should be placed on making existing mechanisms more efficient. Morocco followed stating that Arab Governments have the political will to support sustainable development and have enacted laws and institutions at the national level to this end. As examples, it was cited the new constitution of Morocco that provides every citizen with the right to a sound environment, and which is supported by a national council that engages government and civil society representatives in the formulation of sustainable development policies. Yemen highlighted the need to benefit from the experiences of other countries at the national level. Saudi Arabia expressed support for the statement delivered by Egypt and reiterated that the region does not want any new commitments or burdens given the current financial situation. He also highlighted that changing the name of an institution does not necessarily mean strengthening the system. Saudi Arabia also emphasized that Rio+20 should not allow for any renegotiation of the Rio principles adopted in 1992. The Sudan questioned whether changing the name of CAMRE at the League of Arab States was feasible, and that there should be recognition that some countries organize their sustainable development activities under different names. The League of Arab States moderator responded noting that it was possible to change the name of the council but that it could take several years, adding that a 2004 League of Arab States decision provided CAMRE with competency in the areas of environment and sustainable development. Iraq noted that the appointment of a

sustainable development minister would complicate coordination and that balance was needed between the three pillars of sustainable development. At the international level, he stressed the importance of building on existing structures and accumulated expertise while making the most efficient use of resources. Lebanon emphasized that sustainable development requires increased coordination and supports changing the name of CAMRE to the Sustainable Development Council, noting that national sustainable development frameworks were also needed. Palestine also emphasized the importance of integrating the three pillars of sustainable development and noted that they would have liked to participate in the Jeddah meeting. Palestine also expressed support for a stronger UNEP, but not to transform it into a specialized agency that would affect the ability of Palestine to benefit from its services. Iraq reiterated the importance of sustainable development along its three dimensions and encouraged the proposal to establish the Sustainable Development Council supported by three committees. Oman noted that it has a sustainable development committee, a committee focused on the collection of sustainable development indicators, as well as a newly established environmental research centre. Algeria sympathized with the need to improve coordination among MEAs given the high level of fragmentation and duplication that exists between agreements. Taking Agenda 21 as a basis for any institutional reform, Algeria called for reviewing mandates of, and improving cooperation between, existing institutions and to avoid establishing new institutions due to the financial burden entailed. He also advocated for a more democratic approach to the negotiations that involves developing countries in decision-making, and the need for additional funding. Jordan emphasized the need to strengthen IFSD at the regional level, and the need to consider the common interests of the Arab countries in view of harmonizing our activities. The United Arab Emirates described IFSD established at the federal level, and the financial benefits it has created in the area of environment and sustainable development, noting that while the Bali Plan of Action and other agreements adopted at the international level have not been implemented, it continues to support UNEP/ROWA. Saudi Arabia noted that the debate on IFSD and green economy will make it difficult to come up with concrete recommendations and that more time may be needed to discuss the recommendations. Oman presented its national achievements, including the development of national strategies, the establishment of sustainable development committees and scientific research councils and centres.

26. A representative of the Youth and Children Major Group highlighted the importance of human capacity-building, particularly among youth, and an increased involvement of the youth in formal and informal forums, to help to create a new vision for sustainable development in the region. The Global Environment Facility representative also called for upgrading UNCSD to a Council on Sustainable Development and the establishment of councils for sustainable development at the national and regional levels that are transparent and participatory. The ANND representative also urged for a greater involvement of civil society organizations in policymaking and programme implementation through real partnerships, stressing the need for increasing transparency and reducing corruption.

E. A GREEN ECONOMY IN THE CONTEXT OF SUSTAINABLE DEVELOPMENT AND POVERTY ERADICATION

- 27. The session was moderated by the former Minister for Industry and Trade of Yemen and consisted of a background presentation and the review of the outcomes from the cross-sector regional preparatory meetings convened on the green economy, followed by an expert panel and discussion. Prior to initiating the presentations, the former minister postulated that the current economic development model being pursued in the Arab region had failed since it has not reduced unemployment or poverty rates in the region. It was further suggested that this failure fostered the political tensions and transformations underway in several Arab countries. The situation thus demonstrated the importance of not neglecting the social pillar when discussing the green economy.
- 28. ESCWA presented a background paper on green economy within the context of sustainable development and poverty eradication that focused on the principles, opportunities and challenges a green economy poses for the Arab region. The paper noted the concern that Arab countries have that the transition to a green economy was being promoted as an alternative to sustainable development and could lead to the

creation of new technical barriers to trade, financial conditionalities, and productivity losses. In terms of opportunities, it was highlighted that a green economy could create new socio-economic benefits by improving living standards in rural areas and improving access to basic environmental services. Indicators for monitoring and measuring progress towards a green economy were suggested, such as the sustainable development indicators adopted by CAMRE. Certain sectors were identified as offering the potential for generating triple benefits from a green economy, such as the renewable energy, clean technology, water recycling, green buildings, sustainable transport, as well as green electricity alternatives including natural gas. Participatory approaches, including the engagement of the private sector, were necessary to generate positive benefits from a green economy, and regional integration, as well as conditions for fostering education, innovation, research and development in technologies that are appropriate and responsive to regional needs.

- Statements on outcomes from three specialized regional preparatory meetings on the green economy within the framework of sustainable development and poverty eradication followed. ESCWA presented the outcomes of the Workshop on Economic Policies Supporting the Transition to a Green Economy in the Arab Region (Beirut, 20-21 July 2011), which solicited the views of ministers of finance and economic stakeholders. The meeting considered green economy concepts and sought to build consensus regarding the potential mix of fiscal policies that could foster a gradual transition to a green economy in the Arab region. Sustainable public procurement, environmental taxation, green investment incentives and green financing were considered. Recommendations called for: the preparation of technical and economic feasibility assessment for green economy projects; compliance with all environmental requirements prior to approving new projects, while encouraging existing facilities to improve their environmental performance through government assistance programmes; public-private partnerships; the establishment of specialized funds, such as the Arab Environment Facility; legal and institutional frameworks for encouraging investments in new technologies, while earmarking funds for environment-related projects in national budgets; unified Arab positions against discriminatory taxes on fossil fuels and emphasizing the sovereignty of states over the exploitation of their national resources based on national circumstances; cleaner uses of fossil fuels and renewable energy resource, including technology transfer in this area; the principle of a gradual transition to a green economy, according to country specificities and the level of development; and the engagement of economic, social and environmental stakeholders in deliberations regarding a shift towards a green economy.
- 30. UNEP/ROWA reported on the outcomes of the Third Roundtable Meeting on Sustainable Consumption and Production in the Arab Region: Paving the Path to Green Economy in the Arab Region (Cairo, 26-27 January 2011), which involved representatives from clean production centres and civil society representatives. The meeting found that the current models of production and consumption are unsustainable and have negatively impacted the environment. The meeting therefore recommended that a new model for economic development based on sustainable consumption and production patterns. Regional and global processes, including the Marrakech Process and Arab strategy on sustainable consumption and production, encourage such transition. Synergy was also identified between the goals of sustainable consumption and production and the transition to a green economy within the framework of sustainable development and poverty eradication.
- 31. The Arab Industrial Development and Mining Organization delivered the outcomes of the Conference on the Role of Green Industries in Promoting Socio-Economic Development in the Arab Countries (Beirut, 28-30 September 2011), which involved government representatives and experts engaged in green industry development, particularly from the energy sector. The meeting concluded with recommendations aimed at accepting the concept of green industry as a pathway for advancing industrial development and employment creation in the region; encouraging technology transfer and partnerships with developed countries; fostering exchange between scientific bodies and research centres in strategic sectors; encouraging financial institutions in the Arab region to support the development of green industries; and supporting small and medium enterprises to adopt green industry practices and policies.

- 32. ESCWA subsequently delivered a presentation on behalf of the League of Arab States on sustainable development indicators as a means for monitoring progress towards a green economy within a sustainable development framework. The review introduced the 13 clusters of indicators adopted by CAMRE to monitor and report on sustainable development along its social, economic and environmental pillars. He explained that the League of Arab States, ESCWA and UNEP had consolidated the initial set of indicators and prepared the methodology for calculating the indicators. Training was underway in the region to ensure unified computation of the indicators at the national level, such as in Saudi Arabia.
- An expert panel subsequently informed the discussion from a different perspective. The Action Group on Erosion, Technology and Concentration took note of the cautiousness with which the concept of a green economy is discussed in the region, including the concern that a green economy was proving to distract focus from a balanced and coherent approach to sustainable development itself. It was also suggested that a green economy appears to be more of a market driven approach to sustainable development, rather than one based on government and civil society intervention. It was further noted that this may be due in part to the failure to achieve significant progress towards sustainable development over the last decade. The expert therefore suggested considering a range of green economies that may develop in different ways across the world, rather than one model for applying a green economy, noting nonetheless that these new green economies must be local, diverse, participatory and built from the ground up. They should also recognize regional and local specificities, and must support universally accepted rights and access to basic services. It was noted that the international community must be cognizant of its limitation in predicting what the needs of a green economy might be and its impacts, noting that the green biofuel industry had already demonstrated a naiveté regarding the relationship between agriculture, energy and food security. Food waste and warnings regarding the unforeseen effects of nascent biotechnologies was also expressed, along with concern over the international oligopoly that controls the global market for agro-chemicals and climate resistant plant varieties, and the inability of the United Nations or early warning systems to monitor the private sector. In closing, Agenda 21 was cited, noting the calls for the establishment of technology assessment mechanisms and a precautionary principle, and the need to be cognizant of the risks associated with technology transfer within a green economy.
- 34. The former Director of the Trade and Economics Branch of UNEP put forth the argument that the green economy is not a new concept, but is an integral part of sustainable development. The concept gained momentum during recent years as a means to accelerate the transition towards sustainable development as the international community struggled for ways to overcome the global financial crisis. As such, a green economy seeks to prioritize job creation through green sectors, such as sustainable transport, waste recycling, renewable energy, and investments in climate change adaptation that can generate win-win situations for the economy and the environment. He compared this with the earlier development paradigm that sought to promote environmental protection without reference to economic development. As such, he stressed that the transition to the green economy as advanced by UNEP should not be viewed as an additional burden, but as a means to alleviate poverty and pursue sustainable development in a balanced way. To do so, effort must be made to reduce the gap between the rich and poor, and increase investment in human capacity, research and development, and ensure that planning processes are participatory and bottom-up.
- 35. During the ensuing discussions, Arab Governments noted the following: Iraq highlighted that water scarcity is a key issue that has resulted in a variety of impacts, including migration, agricultural degradation, food security, desertification, impacts on the indigenous people of the Iraqi marshes that have suffered from water scarcity. It was emphasized that trade is a tool for advancing sustainable development, and that the green economy is the new prevailing model that is supported by some trade models encouraged at the international level. Concern was expressed, however, that a market economy may still result in the depletion of natural resources and that national economic development should be assessed by the welfare of citizens and the amount they need to pay for basic services. Tunisia emphasized the importance of having a more detailed definition of what constitutes a green economy and what transition entails. The representative recognized that a green economy could assist Arab countries in order to achieve sustainable development, but that such efforts should be in accordance with the national development goals of a country, and

particularly its social objectives. Tunisia also called for the international community to support the transfer of technologies, human capacity-building and the removal of non-tariff barriers to trade. Lebanon shared its experience to seek to transition towards a green economy, including its success in reducing ozone-depleting substances, support for micro and small enterprises and encouragement of solar energy development projects, including local manufacturing of solar water heaters. Yemen suggested that the recycling of all materials can be considered part of the green economy, and that such practices are already in place in rural areas. Yemen further called for the region to focus on rural areas during the transition to a green economy, since rural agricultural areas are already suffering due to climate change, noting that climate resistant crops might prove to be a solution. However, companies need to be committed to technology transfer and waste recycling. Saudi Arabia explained that global fossil fuel consumption had quadrupled between 2006 and 2010, and that the country was starting to suffer significantly from air pollution, which had led to the promotion of solar energy alternatives. Morocco noted that the region needs to consider the potentials for the green economy, and its promotion through technology transfer in key sectors, such as water supply and sanitation, and programmes targeting rural communities through more sustainable agricultural practices that can also support food security and employment creation objectives. She also highlighted that eco-tourism and green industry projects were underway as a means to create jobs, as well as a low-carbon green city development initiative that also seeks to increase water use efficiency. A green urbanization strategy was being implemented that aimed at improving governance and reducing traffic congestion through a new highspeed railway system.

- Egypt recognized that there had been evident progress towards sustainable consumption and production, but raised concern that there remains no agreed definition of a green economy, which is now being promoted as a toolbox for selective application at the national level. It was also noted that it had taken twenty years to understand the concept of sustainable development and that now a new, unknown concept was being introduced that aims at the same objectives, but through alternative means. As such, it was suggested that a cautious approach be taken to ensure that a green economy concept does not create additional barriers to trade or new conditionalities, as countries are already trying to use green economy concepts as a means to restrict trade and increase private sector influence in economic decision-making. As such, focus should be reoriented towards realizing existing commitments related to technology transfer and financing in view of assisting developing countries progress towards sustainable development and the alleviation of poverty. Jordan iterated that Arab countries are committed to achieving sustainable environmental development, but remain unclear regarding what constitutes a green economy. Concern was also expressed that Rio+20 was trying to shift the policy dialogue from the microeconomic to the macroeconomic level by involving big industries. Trade liberalization is needed to move the process forward. He also questioned whether the region was ready to shift from a brown economy to a green economy given technology, investment and human capacity constraints. The Sudan followed emphasizing that the region was still weak to move itself away from a brown economy and would have difficulty transitioning to new industries in a green economy without overcoming existing pollution problems first. The Syrian Arab Republic emphasized water as a key sector to consider, and noted that the country had encouraged investments in slums and pursued renewable energy alternatives as part of its transition towards a green economy since 2008.
- 37. Saudi Arabia disagreed that the current development models applied in some Arab countries had not succeeded, and reemphasized that there remained as yet no agreed definition on what a green economy is. He argued that the sectors and activities being advanced as part of a green economy are nothing new and have been part of sustainable development frameworks for the past twenty years. As such, he expressed reservation regarding this new terminology in the absence of greater clarity regarding what it entails, emphasizing that the Arab Group should adopt a united stand at Rio+20. The United Arab Emirates in turn suggested that a green economy is one that uses little carbon and that there are significant initiatives being undertaken for transition to a green economy in the United Arab Emirates, including the adoption of green building criteria, private sector partnerships, material recycling centres, biodiversity reserves, carbon capture and storage alongside other countries of the Gulf Cooperation Council, as well as energy efficiency standards. Algeria also contended that the concept of a green economy is an old one, and that every country

has programmes underway which it considers green. However, the purpose of these projects is to promote sustainable development, therefore pursuit of new concepts should be done gradually. In doing so, it is essential that countries maintain full control over their national natural resources, and that a green economy does not impose any limits on economic development. Qatar noted that it was not appropriate to proceed to Rio citing the Arab countries' achievements towards a green economy, when a definition had not yet been adopted. Palestine accepted that some fears regarding the transition to a green economy were justified, but that if a green economy incorporates the three pillars of sustainable development, then effort should be made to concentrate on the environmental dimension of a green economy that also seeks to create jobs and reduce poverty, within a general framework that reaffirms political commitment towards sustainable development. Oman presented its achievements including conversion from diesel to natural gas, the development of an agricultural research strategy and national water plan, and related legislative measures.

- Regional experts and civil society representatives proceeded with their interventions following guidance provided by the former Deputy Executive Secretary of ESCWA who recalled that the meeting aimed at forging a unified position on the key themes of the conference and that the meeting report should emphasize the international and regional context when specifying positions and recommendations, including the need for adequate funding to support the transition towards a green economy. Representatives then articulated the importance of referring to common but differentiated responsibilities within the discussion of a green economy, and the need to respect international commitments on emission targets related to climate change. The major group representative speaking on behalf of women emphasized the importance of including women in the preparatory process for Rio+20, mainstreaming gender into sustainable development indicators, and positioning women as potential beneficiaries of and contributors to a green economy. Other representatives focused on the need to transfer modern and appropriate technologies to the region, and consider the implications of transferring nuclear technology and nanotechnologies to the region. Greenpeace focused on the implications of climate change on the region and that a green economy should not become one that depletes natural resources and becomes dependent upon nuclear resources. The delegate representing Scientific and Technological Communities also identified the need to pursue environmentally friendly technologies and expressed concern that nuclear energy might be viewed as a sustainable alternative energy source. The need to avoid the import of polluting industries into the region was also noted.
- 39. The moderator closed the session by inviting participants to submit their written comments for inclusion in the meeting report and outcome documentation.

F. SECURING RENEWED POLITICAL COMMITMENT FOR SUSTAINABLE DEVELOPMENT

- 40. The Director of the United Nations Regional Commission New York Office moderated the session, which opened with statements on the outcomes of civil society consultations in preparation for the Arab regional meeting, and was followed by interventions by a panel of experts invited to address issues raised during the previous sessions and plenary discussion.
- 41. The Environment Society of Oman presented the outcome of the civil society consultation organized with support from UNEP and the United Arab Emirates (Dubai, 9-10 October 2011). The meeting called for a fair and just international trading system, renewed political commitment to achieve the MDGs, sustainable funding mechanisms, institutionalized mechanisms for civil society participation at the national and regional levels, greater accountability, the establishment of a sustainable development council, support for UNEP, social justice, job creation and poverty eradication. The meeting also agreed that a green economy should not impose barriers on developing countries, foster greater investment in education and science, encourage the adoption of environmental accounting practices, and prioritize policies that support renewable energy alternatives, green building design, sustainable transport, recycling and grey water reuse, particularly in the agricultural sector.
- 42. ANND presented the outcome of the civil society consultation organized under the auspices of the Lebanese Ministry of Environment with the support of ESCWA (Beirut, 12-13 October 2011). The meeting

highlighted the importance of food security and emphasized the need to place sustainable development on equal footing with other regional issues, including the pursuit of human rights. The meeting took note of the Arab Spring and considered how the food crisis and financial crisis likely contributed to transformations in the region. In doing so, the meeting noted that peace and security are preconditions for sustainable development and that a human-rights based approach should be pursued that encourages Governments to meet social needs and thus mitigate the risk of conflict. The consultation recommended that the transition to a green economy not overpower efforts to alleviate poverty, which remains a core cause of environmental degradation. Citizens should be empowered to be partners in sustainable development, and that sustainable development requires good governance over natural resources and especially water resources in order to ensure food security and rural development. The consultation emphasized the need for the international community to respect its commitments and be accountable to agreed protocols. It also proposed that a Sustainable Development Council could help to monitor compliance and implementation of international agreements on sustainable development, but that regional dimensions also be considered when pursuing sustainable development.

- 43. The Arab Network for Environment and Development presented a statement on the outcomes of their civil society consultation (Cairo, 14 October 2011). The meeting sought to highlight the role of civil society organizations in the region and emphasize the importance of civil society representation at Rio+20. The consultation took note of the need to support the Palestinian people, ensure food security in the region, and overcome challenges related to desertification and urbanization. The meeting expressed support for UNEP, although no specific recommendation was endorsed on the form UNEP should take. The establishment of a specialized council on sustainable development was considered a possible means to achieve more concrete results, noting that the strengthening of CAMRE and its technical committee in the region would also reinforce the institutional framework for sustainable development in the region. The establishment and enhancement of national councils for sustainable development was encouraged, noting that the leadership of such committees largely determined its success and that such committees should therefore be led at the level of president or prime minister. A transition to a green economy was also favoured, provided it is pursued in a regionally appropriate manner. The meeting also identified illiteracy, unemployment and poverty as key obstacles to sustainable development.
- 44. An expert panel followed to further inform the deliberations based on the discussions undertaken during the previous sessions. The president of Mafhoum commented on the session related to progress made and gaps in international commitments and noted that there are no clear indicators for measuring progress towards sustainable development with a view towards a green economy and that a technical committee of experts might be formed to draw up such indicators. It was highlighted that unemployment was a key challenge in the region, but so were the protection of workers rights and access to social services, including health insurance. Access to water and enviornmental pollution are major concerns. Meanwhile, efforts should be made to evaluate whether countries have met their commitments in light of ensuring that the polluter pays principle remains in force. It was also recommended that local level action be encouraged in support of sustainble development.
- 45. The Lebanon Country Manager of the International Center for Agricultural Research in the Dry Areas commented on the session related to new and emerging issues. It was recommended that Arab countries increase their exchange of experiences in the area of sustainble development, and that an Arab fund could support the implementation of projects based on lessons learned. It was reiterated that sustainable development should be addressed in an integrated manner since most emerging challenges are interlinked. The importance of fostering sustainable rural livehoolds that take into consideration the role of women and agriculture in development was emphasized. There is also a need to support agricultural research and climate change adaptation and to advance the interests of Arab countries at the regional and global levels.
- 46. The Dean of the College of Graduate Studies at the Arabian Gulf University commented on the institutional framework on sustainable development, highlighting the need to find balance between the social, economic and environmental policies that contribute to sustainable development and human

wellbeing. Focus was placed on the need for good governance, which requires institutions that are participatory, consensus-oriented, accountable and transparent. The expert also highlighted the difference between economic growth and economic development and the contribution that the Arab Environmental Outlook (2010) can have on setting the context for the institutional framework for sustainble development in the region.

- 47. The former Deputy Executive Secretary of ESCWA commented on the session focused on a green economy within the context of sustainable development and poverty eradication and emphasized the importance of ensuring that each country can pursue its development goals in accordance with its own development needs. The importance of preserving the polluter pays principle, and the principle of common but differentiated responsibility when considering the transition towards a green economy was also emphasized. It was further noted that the international community should provide adequate financing and facilitate technology transfer to encouage investments in green economy projects, and that specific funds should be applied to support countries suffering under special circumstances, such as Palestine. The high level expert took note that Arab countries refuse to accept any commitments or responsibilities that may be associated with a green economy. She insisted that civil society, women and youth should be engaged in sustainable development processes at all levels, and that the capacity of the public and private sectors should be enhanced in order to reap benefits from the opportunities that a green economy may provide.
- The ensuing interventions were made by Arab Governments. The Syrian Arab Republic noted that his country had adopted 15 sustainable development indicators used for monitoring progress towards sustainable development. He also noted that education is free for all in the Syrian Arab Republic, including Bedouins, and that two Syrian cities have eradicated illiteracy. He also noted that efforts were underway to increase access to clean water and sanitation throughout the country, and that environmental impact assessments are being conducted prior to approving all new industries, adding that environmental monitoring is conducted to ensure compliance with environmental regulations. Yemen recognized civil society as a key partner with government in sustainable development, but that civil society organizations should seek to ensure their financial sustainability in order to be able to maintain their independence when advocating their positions. Jordan recognized that there are sustainable development projects of different scales underway in all Arab countries. However, it was recognized that not all industries in Jordan are operating in a sustainable way, but progress should be encouraged as much as possible. Iraq emphasized the role of good governance in supporting efforts to achieve sustainable development. Dust storms along with drought and desertification were highlighted as new phenomenon facing the region. He proposed that a new regional project be undertaken to address this challenge. He lamented the poor implementation of commitments by members of the international community and insisted that there be no renegotiation of agreements undertaken at previous summits. He acknowledged that limited scientific capacity to advance sustainable development in the Arab region could be enhanced by making use of collective expertise, while noting that a green economy may be a new basis for development, but that efforts need to avoid unnecessary obstacles to trade and be in line with efforts to achieve sustainable development. Palestine encouraged the full participation of NGOs in all issues. Saudi Arabia reiterated the need to avoid applying new criteria related to a green economy.
- 49. Civil society interventions wrapped up the session with ANND emphasizing the importance of technical assistance, technology transfer and funding for advancing sustainable development. Debt relief should also be pursued to help countries pay off their debts. The right to development was reemphasized and it was postulated that sustainable development was a human right. The Arab Network for Illiteracy and Adult Education subsequently identified the need to redress exclusion in the region and broaden the concept of engagement and participatory development in sustainable development decision-making.

G. RECOMMENDATIONS AND CLOSING SESSION

50. A drafting committee was convened to prepare an initial draft set of recommendations based on the deliberations undertaken during the meeting. During this working session, the Ambassador of Brazil in Egypt provided the delegates with an update on global preparations for Rio+20 in Brazil. He stated that the

international community agreed that multilateralism was the best way to address global challenges, and that Rio+20 presents a unique opportunity to set the sustainable development agenda for the next two decades. The Ambassador noted that the conference will focus on poverty eradication as the greatest priority facing the international community. Participants were invited to submit their national and regional contributions to the outcome document by the 1 November 2011 deadline. The importance of promoting a green economy as a means for poverty eradication was emphasized, adding that countries should remain open to new opportunities that may arise, while ensuring that a green economy should adapt to national development priorities and be based on all three pillars of sustainable development.

51. The meeting concluded following deliberation on the draft recommendations prepared by the drafting committee. It was agreed that the recommendations would be distributed for final comment following editing and submitted to the UNCSD Bureau along with the meeting report as the input of the Arab Regional Preparatory Meeting to the outcome document. It was also agreed that the recommendations would be submitted to CAMRE and its Technical Committee for endorsement, and would serve as the basis for preparing a ministerial statement to be submitted by Arab Governments to Rio+20.

III. ORGANIZATION OF WORK

A. VENUE AND DATE

52. The meeting was held at the League of Arab States in Cairo during 16-17 October 2011.

B. OPENING

53. The opening session featured a statement by Ms. Aya Abdel Maksoud, representing the Arab Youth. The meeting was formally opened by Mr. Adel Farid Abdel-Kader, Officer-in-Charge, UNEP/ROWA, Ms. Elizabeth Thompson, Executive Coordinator for Rio+20, Mr. Maged Abdelfattah Abdelaziz, Permanent Representative of Egypt to the United Nations and Vice-chair of the Bureau for the Rio+20 Preparatory Process, representing the African Group, Ms. Rima Khalaf, Executive Secretary of ESCWA, and Mr. Mohammed Ibrahim al-Tuwaijri, Assistant Secretary-General for Economic Affairs representing Mr. Nabil el-Araby, Secretary-General, League of Arab States.

C. PARTICIPANTS

54. The meeting was attended by a total of 135 participants, excluding representatives of the organizing agencies ESCWA, the League of Arab States and UNEP. Sixty-two participants represented 16 Arab Governments, while representation by civil society organizations and major groups was prominent, with 29 participants. It is noteworthy that Government representation covered a multitude of Ministries, namely foreign affairs, environment, labour, social affairs, planning, international cooperation, finance, water, economy, electricity, petroleum, industry and commerce, foreign trade, and agriculture. The full list of participants is contained in the annex to this report.

D. AGENDA

- 55. Presentations and discussions were made over the following five sessions:
 - (a) Assessing the progress to date and gaps in the implementation of the outcomes of the major summits on sustainable development;
 - (b) New and emerging challenges facing the Arab region;
 - (c) The institutional framework for sustainable development;
 - (d) A green economy in the context of sustainable development and poverty eradication;
 - (e) Securing renewed political commitment for sustainable development.

E. EVALUATION

56. An evaluation questionnaire was distributed in order to assess the relevance, effectiveness and impact of the meeting. A total of forty participants responded to the questionnaire, out of which 70 per cent rated the meeting to be of overall good to excellent quality. Around 80 per cent of responses judged that the meeting provided a good to excellent forum for exchange of information with other participants, while around 70 per cent of respondents rated the clarity of presentation and the quality of written documentation to be good or excellent. When asked about the need for follow-up activities, the majority of respondents (87 per cent) were positive. Suggested follow-up activities mainly included workshops on green economy and Rio+20 themes in general, in addition to follow-up relating to the implementation of the meeting recommendations.

F. DOCUMENTS

57. The documents submitted to the meeting are available on the ESCWA website at: < http://www.escwa.un.org/information/meetingdetails.asp?referenceNum=1545E>.

Annex*

LIST OF PARTICIPANTS

A. ARAB COUNTRIES

Algeria

Mr. Mohammed Chafik Kellala Secretary of Foreign Affairs, Direction of Environment and Sustainable Development Ministry of Foreign Affairs E-mail: k.chafik@hotmail.com

Ms. Nadia Kadri
Head of Studies and Prospective Department
National Observatory of Environment and
Sustainable Development
E-mail: onedd.dg@gmail.com

Egypt

Mr. Ahmed Ehab Gamaleldin
Deputy Assistant to the Minister of Foreign
Affairs for Environmental Affairs and
Sustainable Development
Ministry of Foreign Affairs
E-mail: ahmed.gamaleldin@mfa.gov.eg

Mr. Tamer Gamal Shaheen
Second Secretary, Environment and Sustainable
Development Affairs
Deputy Assistant to the Minister of Foreign
Affairs for Environmental Affairs and
Sustainable Development
E-mail: tamer.shaheen@mfa.gov.eg

Ms. Magda Shouieb
Director, Environmental Economics Department
Ministry of Environmental Affairs
E-mail: magda shouieb@hotmail.com

Mr. Mohamed Salah el-Said Advisor, Environmental Affairs Department President, Technical Secretariat, National Committee on Sustainable Development Ministry of Environmental Affairs E-mail: melsaid1@yahoo.com Mr. Mohammad Sayed Khalil Advisor, Arab-Afro Cooperation Ministry of Environmental Affairs

Mr. Abou Bakr Hassanein
Director of Conferences, Coordinator, Arab-Afro
Cooperation
Ministry of Environmental Affairs
E-mail: abubakrhamdi@yahoo.com

Ms. Samia el-Azazy
Ex-Technical Director, Egyptian Accreditation
Council (EGAC) Quality and Standardization
Consultant Member of Technical Committees of
Q & E systems & SR - EOS)
E-mail: smazazy@yahoo.com

<u>Iraq</u>

Ms. Suad Slubi Badir al-Ajrash Director General Ministry of Labor and Social Affairs E-mail: molsaia2004@yahoo.com planning.molsa@yahoo.com

Mr. Nabeel Mohammed Zaki Abdulrazzaq al-Hummadi
Director of Sustainable Development, Department of Sustainable Development, Regional and Local Development Directorate
Ministry of Planning
E-mail: nabeelhumadi@yahoo.com

Mr. Ahmed Hennon Jasim Ajrash Assistant Physicist, in charge of monitoring air quality, Basra Environment Directorate, Air Quality Monitoring Unit Ministry of Environment E-mail: ahmedhennon@yahoo.com

Mr. Hadi Hamdi Mahdi Climate Change Official, Climate Change Unit Ministry of Environment

E-mail: hadi34 2006@yahoo.com

^{*} Issued as submitted.

<u>Iraq</u> (continued)

Mr. Ali Abd el-Hussein Kadhum
Engineer, Climate Change Unit, Air Quality and
Noise Monitoring
Ministry of Environment
E-mail: alikadhum98@yahoo.com

E-mail: <u>alikadhum98@yahoo.com</u> <u>Suzan banna@yahoo.com</u>

Mr. Razaq Selman Mashkour al-Mousawi Second Secretary, Director Environment Department

Ministry of Foreign Affairs

E-mail: razaq752003@yahoo.com

Jordan

Mr. Mohamad Afana Director of Policy and Development Ministry of Environment E-mail: afaneh79@yahoo.com

Mr. Barq al-Dmour Director of Social Development, Karak Ministry of Social Development E-mail: barq_dmo@yahoo.com

Mr. Mutasim al-Kilani Head, Sustainable Development Section Ministry of Planning and International Cooperation

E-mail: <u>mutasim.k@mop.gov.jo</u> mutasimk@yahoo.com

Mr. Mohammad Mahmoud Othman al-Azzam Head of International Financial and Economic Relations

Ministry of Finance

E-mail: mohdazzam-9@hotmail.com

Kuwait

Mr. Faisal Almezel Foreign Affairs Researcher Ministry of Finance

E-mail: canto1k@hotmail.com

Ms. Sara al-Jasmi Economic Researcher, Global Division Organization Ministry of Finance

E-mail: saras-85@hotmail.com Saray85@live.com

Lebanon

Ms. Lina Yamout Acting Chief, Service of Environmental Guidance Ministry of Environment

E-mail: l.yamout@moe.gov.lb

Ms. Marie-Louise Abou Jaoude Senior Urban Planner, Enhancing Decision-Making Capacities, Economic and development Unit, Prime Minister's Office, UNDP Project Presidency of the Council of Ministers E-mail: maboujaoudeh@pcm.gov.lb

Mr. Ronald el-Ghaoui Mechanical Engineer, Planning and Programming

Council for Development and Reconstruction (CDR)

(CDK)

E-mail: ronaldg@cdr.gov.lb

Mr. Ali Yaacoub Director, LCPC

West Asia Representative, United Nations
Industrial Development Organization/United
Nations Environment Programme Global
Resource Efficient and Cleaner Production
Network UNIDO/UNEP Global RECP Network
Lebanese Cleaner Production Center (LCPC)

E-mail: ali.yaacoub@lebanese-cpc.net

Morocco

Ms. Fouzia Ouenzar
Head of service, Secretariat of National Council
of Environment, Division of Planification and
Prospective
Secretary of State for Water and Environment

Secretary of State for Water and Environment Department of Environment

E-mail: fouziamentak@yahoo.fr

Oman

Mr. Hussain Yousuf Ibrahim al-Bulushi Director, Department of Development Plans Ministry of National Economy E-mail: hussain3822@yahoo.com

Ms. Souad Bint Mohammad al-Fadhel Director of Technical Cooperation Service Ministry of National Economy E-mail: suadfadhel61@hotmail.com

Oman (continued)

Mr. Saleh Said Abdullah al-Obaidani Director of Development Budget, General Directorate of Development Planning Ministry of National Economy

E-mail: salobd@hotmail.com

Mr. Rashid Said Abdullah al-Kindi Assistant Director General of Water Resources, Management for Permits and Water Development

Ministry of Regional Municipalities and Water Resources

E-mail: <u>kindras123@hotmail.com</u> <u>ird@mrmwr.gov.om</u>

Ms. Mouza Moussa Alsalami Environmental Inspector, Pollution Operation Monitoring Center

Ministry of Environment and Climate Affairs

E-mail: Muzan23@hotmail.com

Mr. Ali Bin Hamed al-Ghafri Chairman Assistant for International Relations and Media

Public Authority for Electricity and Water

E-mail: ali.ghafri@paew.gov.om

Ms. Ghalia al-Ghatrifi

Acting Director of Environment and Sustainable Development, Environment Agreements Department

Ministry of Environment and Climate Affairs

E-mail: umkhalid100@hotmail.com

Ms. Suad al-Is'haqi Environmental Planner, Minister's Office Ministry of Environment and Climate Affairs

E-mail: suad.meca@gmail.com

Palestine

Mr. Zaghloul M. H. Samhan
Director General of Policies and Planning,
Policies and Planning Directorate
Environment Quality Authority

E-mail: <u>zaghloulsamhan@hotmail.com</u> info@environment.pna.ps

Mr. Hazem I.H. Shunnar Assistant Under-Secretary Ministry of National Economy E-mail: hazemsh@met.gov.ps Mr. Mamdouh Sultan
Diplomat, Permanent Representative of Palestine
to the League of Arab States
Permanent Representative of Palestine to the

League of Arab States E-mail: mamdouhpass@hotmail.com

Mr. Ayman M. A. Sawalha Director General of Minister's Office Ministry of Social Affairs

E-mail: aymansawalha69@hotmail.com

Qatar

Mr. Ali Mohamed al-Namma International Cooperation Specialist Ministry of Environment

E-mail: amnaama@moe.gov.qa

Mr. Abdulhadi Nasser Batha al-Marri National Focal Point for UNFCCC Ministry of Environment

E-mail: anmarri@moe.gov.qa

Mr. Rashid Hamad Meqarih Business Planning Analyst (Dev) HSE Business Strategies (Opers. Devt) HSE Regulation and Enforcement (DG) Qatar Petroleum

E-mail: megarih@qp.com.qa

Saudi Arabia

Mr. Aysar Ahmed Tayeb Consultant, Energy and Environment Ministry of Petroleum and Mineral Resources

E-mail: aysar.tayeb@aramco.com

Mr. Hamad Awfy

Assistant Deputy Minister for Technical Affairs, Ministry of Commerce and Industry Ministry of Commerce and Industry E-mail: awfy_hamad@yahoo.com

Mr. Abdulbasit Sairafi

The President Deputy for Environmental Affairs Presidency of Meteorology and Environment (PME)

E-mail: sairafibasit@hotmail.com

Saudi Arabia (continued)

Mr. Abadi Sahel Falemban General Manager Presidency of Meteorology and Environment (PME)

E-mail: abadi_f@yahoo.com

Mr. Abdulaziz Abdullah Alteeq
International Cooperation Directorate
Ministry of Foreign Affairs
E-mail: m30300@yahoo.com
gdicd@mosa.gov.sa

Mr. Yahya Abdulrahman Alyahya Ministry of Economy and Planning E-mail: alyahya_yahya@hotmail.com

Ms. Samia al-Boog Director, Quality and Environment Department Ministry of Defense and Aviation E-mail: s alboog@hotmail.com

The Sudan

Mr. Abdelaziz Mohamed Mabrouk Ali Director General, Foreign Trade Ministry of Foreign Trade E-mail: mohmutaz@yahoo.com

Mr. Mekki Merghani Osman Mekki Director General, International Cooperation Ministry of International Cooperation E-mail: dindrawi@hotmail.com

Syrian Arab Republic

Mr. Marwan Ismail Slika Assistant Director for Planning and Statistics Ministry of State for Environmental Affairs E-mail: drmarwan05@yahoo.com

Mr. Ayham Tuffaha
Assistant Director for Planning, Planning and
International Cooperation Directorate
Ministry of Environmental Affairs
E-mail: aihamtfaha@yahoo.com

Mr. Mohammed Haj Ibrahim First Secretary

Embassy of the Syrian Arab Republic in Egypt

E-mail: aleppo75@yahoo.com

Mr. Onfouan Naeb Counsellor

Embassy of the Syrian Arab Republic in Egypt

E-mail: onfouan@yahoo.com

Tunisia

Mr. Hammadi Ben Hadj Ali Director of International Cooperation and Partnership, Environment Ministry of Agriculture and Environment E-mail: dci@mineat.gov.tn

Mr. Nouri Soussi Expert in Environment and Sustainable Development Director, Tunisian Environment Observatory

E-mail: nouri.soussi@gmail.com

United Arab Emirates

Mr. Saad Aldeen Mohd Alnumairy Advisor to the Minister of Environment and Water Ministry of Environment and Water

E-mail: salnumairy@moew.gov.ae

Ms. Shahad Yousif Abdalla Almirza AlHammadi Coordinator of International Cooperation, International Cooperation Directorate Ministry of Environment and Water E-mail: syalhammadi@moew.gov.ae

Mr. Arif Jasim

E-mail: arif.fadhel@msa.gov.ae arif.fadhel@gmail.com

Ms. Meshgan Mohammed al-Awar Secretary-General Zayed International Prize for the Environment E-mail: dr.meshgan@zayedprize.com dr.meshkan@yahoo.com

Mr. Khalid Ahmad Omaer al-Haj Legal Advisor Zayed International Prize for the Environment E-mail: khalid.omaer.1661@hotmail.com

Yemen

Mr. Yahya Yahya al-Mutawakel Former Minister of Industry and Trade E-mail: yyalmutawakel@yahoo.com Mr. Ameen Mohammad Qaeed al-Hammadi General Manager for monitoring and evaluation, National Coordinator for Sustainable Production and Consumption

Environment Protection Public Authority (EPPA)

E-mail: alhmadi_albory@yahoo.com

B. OTHER COUNTRIES

Brazil

Mr. Cesario Melantonio Neto Ambassador of Brazil in Egypt

C. REGIONAL AND INTERNATIONAL ORGANIZATIONS

Arab Industrial Development and Mining Organization (AIDMO)

Mr. Saleh al-Jaghdaf Minister Plenipotentiary, Director of AIDMO Regional Bureau, Cairo Egypt

E-mail: <u>aidmoroc@yahoo.com</u> jaghdaf@yahoo.co.uk

Arab Administrative Development Organization (ARADO)

Mr. Abd el-Rahim Allam Chief of Consultancy, Supervisor Specialized Prizes, Chief Editor "EDARA" Magazine Egypt

E-mail: <u>aallam@arado.org.eg</u> arado@arado.org.eg

Arab Academy for Science, Technology and Maritime Transport

Mr. Tamer Abou Gharara Programme Manager, Regional Center for Disasters Risk Reduction Egypt

E-mail: tam3210@hotmail.com

Mr. Hicham Ezzine Programme Leader, Regional Center for Disasters Risk Reduction Egypt

E-mail: ezzine@hotmail.com

Arab African International Bank

Ms. Dalia Abdel Kader
Deputy General Manager, Director of Marketing
and Communications Sector
Member of the Global Compact Local Network
Egypt
E-mail: dkader@aaib.com

Union of Arab Banks

Mr. Omar Ahmad Mustafa
Financial and Administrative Manager, Egypt
Egypt
E-mail: omar-egypt@uabonline.org

Centre for Environment and Development for the Arab Region and Europe (CEDARE)

Mr. Hossam Allam Regional Programme Manager, Strategic Concerns Programme Egypt E-mail: hallam@cedare.int

Ms. Cherine Kallaf Program Director Dot

Egypt

E-mail: cherine.kallaf@gmail.com

Mr. Tarek el-Baz Advisor to CEDARE

Egypt

E-mail: elbaztarek@gmail.com

ICARDA-Egypt

Mr. Atef Swelam

National Professional Officer Water Management, Nile Valley and Sub-Saharan Africa Regional Program (NVSSARP)

Egypt

E-mail: a.swelam@cgiar.org

ICARDA-Lebanon

Mr. Hassan Machlab Country Manager

Lebanon

E-mail: h.machlab@cgiar.org

Regional Organization for the Protection of the

Marine Environment (ROPME)

Ms. Layla al-Musawi Scientific Consultant

Kuwait

E-mail: <u>l.almusawi@ropme.org</u> laylaq8@yahoo.com

Organization of Arab Petroleum Exporting

Countries (OAPEC)

Mr. Samir M. Elkareish

Director of Technical Affairs Department

Kuwait

E-mail: <u>s_kareish@yahoo.com</u>

skareish@oapecorg.org

Mr. AbdelKarim Khodr Abdalla Ayed

Economic Expert

Kuwait

E-mail: aayed60@yahoo.com

Arab Atomic Energy Agency

Mr. Ahmed Rashad Kassem

Head of Life Sciences and Environment

Department

Tunisia

E-mail: ahmedaboghadeer@hotmail.com

SWEEP-Net: The Regional Solid Waste Exchange of Information and Expertise

Network

Ms. Joy Jadam

Technical Coordinator

Tunisia

E-mail: joy.jadam@sweep-net.org

Greenpeace Mediterranean

Mr. Dominic Moran

Arab World Project Coordinator, Arab World

Project Turkey

E-mail: dmoran@greenpeace.org

Ms. Makki Raife

Arab World Communications Director

Lebanon

E-mail: r.makki@greenpeace.org

International Fund for Animal Welfare

Ms. Hedia Baccar Middle East Advisor

United Arab Emirates

E-mail: hbaccar@ifaw.org aaljabi@ifaw.org

D. NON-GOVERNMENTAL ORGANIZATIONS

The Prospects for Environment

Mr. Mohammad Tafraouti

Egypt

E-mail: tafraouti.mohammed@gmail.com

Contact@marocenv.com

Right to Water Forum in Arab Region (RWFAR)
Egyptian Association for Collective Rights

(EACR)

Mr. Abdel Mawla Ismail Attiya

Environment and Development Researcher

RWFAR EACR

Egypt

E-mail: abdelmawla.ismail@gmail.com

Arab Network for Environment and Development (RAED)

Mr. Emad Adly General Coordinator

Egypt

E-mail: eadly@hotmail.com aoye@link.net

e.adly@raednetwork.org

Mr. Abdalla Ali el-Hegawy

Environmental Director, Environmental Affairs People Environment Protection Society

Egypt, North Sinai

E-mail: elhegawy1949@hotmail.com

Jordan Environment Society (JES)

Mr. Imad Dabbas

Architect, Green Consultant

Jordan

E-mail: arch_imad@yahoo.com

Mr. Sayed Khalil Khattari

Professor, Land Resources and Environment Management, Department of Land Water and Environment, Faculty of Agriculture, University of Jordan Chair, Scientific Committee, Jordan Environment Society

Jordan

E-mail: khattari@ju.edu.jo

Window to Environment Association

Ms. Hiam Afif Kreidie

President RAED National Coordinator

Lebanon

E-mail: hiamkreidieh@yahoo.fr

Development Sans Frontières (DSF)

Mr. Kassem el-Saddik

Vice President

Lebanon

E-mail: Kelsaddik@gmail.com

<u>Human Environmental Association for</u> Development (HEAD)

Ms. Marie-Therese Merhej Architect, President, HEAD

Lebanon

E-mail: mtseif4@hotmail.com

Arab NGO Network for Development (ANND)

Mr. Ziad Abdel-Samad Executive Director

Lebanon

E-mail: ziadas@gmail.com

Mr. Khalil Dagher

Programs Research Assistant

Lebanon

E-mail: khalil.dagher@annd.org

Palestine Wildlife Society in West Bank

Mr. Imad Fouad Bassil al-Atrash

Executive Director

Palestine

E-mail: <u>imadatrash2000@gmail.com</u> pwls@wildlife-pal.org

Espace Associatif Maroc

Mr. Mohammed Sadi

Membre du Conseil Administratif de l'Espace

Associatif Maroc et à l'ANND

Morocco

E-mail: <u>sadysamy@yahoo.fr</u>

Environment Society of Oman (ESO)

Mr. Mehdi Ahmed Jaaffar Matwani

Vice President

Oman

E-mail: mehdi.jaaffar@gmail.com

admin@eso.org.om

Environmental Initiative for Sustainable

Development (EnvI) Sudan Environmental

<u>Union</u>

Ms. Hanan el-Amin Muddathir

Chairperson (Specialist in Environmental Strategy) Focal Point for RAED, Egypt Member of End Water Property and Sanitation and Water for All policy groups, (USA and Switzerland) Focal Point for Arab Federation of Youth and Environment (Arab League) Advisory Board Member for Africa Civil Societies Network for Water and Sanitation (ANEW), Kenya

The Sudan

E-mail: hanan_muddathir@yahoo.co.uk
environmental.initiative@gmail.com

Association pour la Protection de l'Environnement et Développement Durable Bizerte (APEDDUB)

Ms. Najwa Bouraoui Chairman

Tunisia

E-mail: najwa bourawi@yahoo.fr

Bahrain Women Association for Human Development

Ms. Jehad Ja'afar

Board Member, Bahrain Women Association for Human Development Team Member, Environmental Citizenship Program

Bahrain

E-mail: jehad_70@hotmail.com

Arab network for illiteracy and adult education

Ms. Seham Negm General Secretary

Egypt

E-mail: women_society@yahoo.com

Women Steering Committee for Rio+20

Ms. Hala Yousry

Head of Rural Sociology Department, Desert Research Center RAED Consultant

Egypt

E-mail: halayousry@hotmail.com
halayousry@gmail.com

Women and Development Association

Ms. Aida Mahamud Noureldin Chairman of the Board of Directors, Coach in women's issues and child, Expert and consultant development

Egypt

E-mail: aida_noureldin@yahoo.com

E. ACADEMIA

<u>University of Alexandria, Ministry of Higher</u> <u>education</u>

Ms. Boshra Salem

Professor, Department of Environmental Sciences, Faculty of Science

Egypt

E-mail: boshra.salem@dr.com

Bibliotheca Alexandrina

Ms. Hoda Mahmoud Salaheldin Ahmed Elmikaty

Director, Planetarium Science Center

Egypt

E-mail: hoda.elmikaty@bibalex.org

Alexandria University

Mr. Ahmed Hossam el-Din

Professor of Environmental Engineering, High

Institute of Public Health, Alexandria

University

Egyptian Association for Health and

Environment

Egyptian Society for Industry and Environment

Arabian Society for Public Health and

Environment

Egypt

E-mail: ahhossam@yahoo.com

American University of Beirut (AUB)

Mr. Karim Makdisi University Professor

Lebanon

E-mail: km18@aub.edu.lb

F. SCIENTIFIC AND TECHNOLOGICAL COMMUNITY

Gulf Research Center

Mr. Mohamed Abdel Raouf Program Manager, Environment Researcher Environment Consultant, Heinrich Boll Foundation, Middle East Office-Cairo Saudi Arabia

E-mail: mhdraouf@yahoo.com

G. BUSINESS SECTOR

Oriental Resorts for Touristic Development
Egyptian Junior Business Association (EJB)

Mr. Omar Hussein Sabbour Managing Director, Tourism Development Chairman, Egyptian Junior Business Association (EJB)

Egypt

E-mail: osabbour@orientalresorts.com.eg

<u>The Egyptian Corporate Responsibility Center</u> (ECRC)

Mr. Ashraf Gamal Executive Director

Egypt

E-mail: agamal@eiod.info.info

Ms. Dina Moussa

UN Global Compact Local Network Egypt

Officer Egypt

E-mail: dina@eiod.info

H. CHILDREN AND YOUTH

Arab Youth

Ms. Aya Abdelmaksoud Representative of Arab Youth Egypt

I. UNITED NATIONS ORGANIZATIONS

Permanent Representative of Egypt to the United Nations; Bureau for the Preparatory Process of the United Nations Conference on Sustainable Development

Mr. Maged Abdelfattah Abdelaziz Ambassador, Permanent Representative of Egypt to the United Nations

Vice-Chair Vice-chair of the Bureau for the Preparatory Process of the United Nations Conference on Sustainable Development, representing the African Group

United States of America

E-mail: magedabdelaziz@yahoo.com

<u>United Nations Department of Economic and Social Affairs</u> (DESA), UNHQ

Ms. Elizabeth Thompson Executive Coordinator for Rio+20 United States of America

E-mail: henriettaelizabeth.thompson@un.org

Ms. Chantal Line Carpentier
Sustainable Development Officer and Major
Groups Programme Coordinator, Division for
Sustainable Development
United States of America
E-mail: carpentier@un.org

<u>United Nations Department of Economic and Social Affairs (DESA)</u>, UNHQ (*continued*)

Mr. Thomas Hamlin

Inter-Regional Adviser, Energy, Transport and Climate Change, Water, Energy, and Strategies Branch, Division for Sustainable Development

United States of America E-mail: Hamlin@un.org

Regional Commissions New York Office (RCNYO)

Mr. Amr Nour

Director, Regional Commissions New York

Office

United States of America E-mail: nour@un.org

World Health Organization/Regional Office for the Eastern Mediterranean (WHO-EMRO)

Mr. Basel al-Yousfi

Director, Regional Center for Environmental Health Activities (CEHA)

Jordan

E-mail: ceha@ceha.emro.who.int alyousfia@ceha.emro.who.int

UNESCO Cairo Office

Mr. Mohamed Ahmad Houzam al-Aawah Programme Specialist, Environment Program Egypt

E-mail: m.alaawah@unesco.org

Mr. Nazar Hasan

Chief, Science and Technology Unit

Egypt

E-mail: n.hassan@unesco.org

UNDP Regional Office for Arab States

Mr. Marwan Owaygen

Regional Climate Change Policy Advisor

Egypt

E-mail: Marwan.owaygen@undp.org

Ms. Dima al-Khatib Programme Officer United States of America

E-mail: Dima.alkhatib@undp.org

<u>United Nations Human Settlements Programme</u> (UN-Habitat)

Mr. Christian Schlosser, Ph.D.
Chief, Urban Transport Section, Human
Settlements Financing Division

E-mail: Christian.Schlosser@unhabitat.org

Mr. Faraj el-Awar

Programme Manager, Global Water Operators Partnerships Alliance (GWOPA)

Kenya

E-mail: Faraj.El-awar@unhabitat.org

Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights (OHCHR)

Mr. Fateh Azzam Regional Representative ME and Gulf Lebanon

E-mail: <u>FAzzam@ohchr.org</u>

<u>United Nations Development Programme Small</u> <u>Grants Programme Global Environment Facility</u>

Mr. Adnan Milky National Coordinator Lebanon

E-mail: adnanm@unops.org

<u>United Nations University-International Network</u> on Water, Environment and Health (UNU-INWEH)

Mr. Walid A. Saleh Regional Coordinator United Arab Emirates

E-mail: salehw@inweh.unu.edu

J. EXPERTS

Arabian Gulf University

Mr. Ibrahim Abdel Gelil Vice Dean, Technological Studies, Director, Environmental Management Program, College of Graduate Studies

Bahrain

E-mail: ebrahimas@agu.edu.bh

Mr. Waleed Khalil Ebrahim Jasim al-Zubari Professor, Water Resources Management Dean, College of Graduate Studies

Bahrain

E-mail: waleed@agu.edu.bh waleedkz@gmail.com

ETC Group

Ms. Diana Bronson Programme Manager, Research Canada

E-mail: diana@etcgroup.org

Ms. Anhar Hegazi

Former Deputy Executive Secretary, ESCWA Former Director, Sustainable Development and Productivity Division, ESCWA

Egypt

E-mail: anharhegazi@gmail.com

<u>UNEP</u>

Mr. Hussein Abaza

Former Director, Trade and Economics Branch

Egypt

E-mail: Hussein.m.abaza@gmail.com

Member of the National Committee for Rio+20 Preparations

Mr. Oussama Mansouri Director General, Ministry of Economy and Planning, Holy Mecca Region Saudi Arabia

E-mail: dr_o_h_m@yahoo.com

Islamic Development Bank (IDB)

Mr. Ali Ibn Abi Talib Abdelrahman Mahmoud Senior Specialist, WTO Affairs, Cooperation Department Saudi Arabia

E-mail: Gindi@isdb.org

Mafhoum

Mr. Samir Aita Rédacteur en Chef et Directeur Général, Monde Diplomatique - Editions Arabes Président du Cercle des Economistes Arabes President, Mafhoum

Syrian Arab Republic
E-mail: aita@mafhoum.com

samir.aita@mondediplo.com

K. MEDIA REPRESENTATIVES

<u>United Nations Information Center for Lebanon,</u> <u>Jordan, Kuwait and Syria</u> (UNIC) <u>United</u> <u>Nations Information Center</u> (UNIS)

Mr. Bahaa el-Koussi Director Lebanon, Jordan, Kuwait and Syrian Arab Republic

E-mail: elkoussy@un.org

Ms. Mariam Sleiman Information Assistant Lebanon, Jordan, Kuwait and Syrian Arab Republic

E-mail: sleiman2@un.org

International Institute for Sustainable

<u>Development (IISD) - IISD Reporting Services -</u>

Earth Negotiations Bulletin

Mr. Langston James "Kimo" Goree VI

Director, IISD Reporting Services for the ENB

Team

United States of America E-mail: kimo@iisd.org

Ms. Leila Mead Consultant

United States of America

E-mail: leilamead@hotmail.com

Ms. Olivia Pasini

Writer Italy

E-mail: olivia@iisd.org

Mr. Simon Wolf

Germany

AlMal Newspaper

Mr. Amro Abdel Ghaffar

Economic Reporter

Egypt

E-mail: amro.reports@gmail.com

Mr. Walid Abdel Khalek

Photographer

Egypt

E-mail: we1018@yahoo.com

Mr. Mohamed Majdi

Journalist Egypt

E-mail: mohamed_magdy49@yahoo.com

"The World Today" Newsletter al-Alam

al-Youm, Financial & Economic Newspaper

Ms. Omaima Magdi

Journalist Egypt

E-mail: omaima.sahbel@gmail.com

omo82_@hotmail.com

Egyptian Radio and Television Union, Ministry of Information

Ms. May al-Chafei

First Broadcaster, Main Network, Egyptian Radio

Egypt

E-mail: elzaman2003@yahoo.com

"Nation Voice" Newspaper

Ms. Marwa Mohannad Ibrahim Newspaper editor, Political Section

Egypt

E-mail: marwa 2006499@yahoo.com

"National News" Newspaper

Mr. Walid Abdelkhalek Mohammad

Photographer

Egypt

E-mail: walid-moheemd@yahoo.com

Arab Media Forum for Environment and

Development

Ms. Randa Fouad

Journalist Egypt

E-mail: randafouad@link.net

Randa.fouad@amfed-media.org

National Society for Radio and Television

Ms. Zouhour Hmeich

Broadcaster Morocco

E-mail: zouhourtv@gmail.com

lemediateur@snrt.ma

L. ORGANIZERS

League of Arab States

Mr. Mohammad bin Ibrahim Touejri

Assistant Secretary-General for Economic Affairs

E-mail: envsusdev.dept@las.int

Ms. Sima Bahous

Assistant Secretary-General for Social Affairs

E-mail: <u>sbahous1@gmail.com</u> socculture.sector@las.int

Ms. Fatma el-Mallah

Advisor to the Secretary-General of the League of Arab States on Climate Change Issues

E-mail: f_elmallah@hotmail.com

Mr. Djamal Eddine Djaballah

Director, Environment, Housing and Sustainable

Development Department E-mail: envsusdev.dept@las.int

Ms. Shahira Hassan Wahbi

Chief, Sustainable Development and International Environmental Cooperation, Environment, Housing and Sustainable Development

Department

E-mail: shuhryar@yahoo.com
envsusdev.dept@las.int
environment.dept@las.int

Ms. Inas Abd el-Azim Mostafa

Environment, Housing, Water and Sustainable Development Department Economic Sector

E-mail: envsusdev.dept@las.int

Ms. Emane Mohammed Hassan

Environment, Housing, Water and Sustainable Development Department Economic Sector

E-mail: emy_m.h.h@hotmail.com

Mr. Walid al-Arabi

Environment, Housing, Water and Sustainable Development Department Economic Sector

E-mail: envsusdev.dept@las.int

Ms. Yasmin Teima

Environment, Housing, Water and Sustainable Development Department Economic Sector

E-mail: yasmin_teima@hotmail.com

Ms. Samar Faeq Ahmed Badir

Environment, Housing, Water and Sustainable Development Department Economic Sector

E-mail: envsusdev.dept@las.int

Ms. Sanaa Omar Ahmad

Environment, Housing, Water and Sustainable Development Department Economic Sector

E-mail: envsusdev.dept@las.int

M. UNITED NATIONS ENVIRONMENT PROGRAMME (UNEP)

<u>United Nations Environment Programme</u> (<u>UNEP</u>)/Regional Office for West Asia (ROWA)

Mr. Adel Farid Abdel-Kader

Officer-in-Charge

Bahrain

E-mail: Adel.Abdelkader@unep.org

Mr. Fareed I. Bushehri Regional DTIE Officer

Bahrain

E-mail: fareed.bushehri@unep.org

fareedo@gmail.com

Ms. Melanie Hutchinson Programme Officer

Bahrain

E-mail: Melanie.Hutchinson@unep.org

UNEP/Paris

Mr. Moustapha Kamal Gueye

Acting Head, Green Economy Advisory Services

Unit France

E-mail: Moustaphakamal.gueye@unep.org

UNEP/DELC/Kenya

Ms. Clarice Wilson

Programme Officer, Division of Environmental Law and Conventions

Kenya

E-mail: clarice.wilson@unep.org

N. UNITED NATIONS ECONOMIC AND SOCIAL COMMISSION FOR WESTERN ASIA (ESCWA)

Mr. Karim Khalil

Special Assistant to the Executive Secretary

ESCWA

E-mail: khalil31@un.org

Ms. Roula Majdalani

Director, Sustainable Development and Productivity Division (SDPD)

ESCWA

E-mail: majdalani@un.org

Ms. Carol Chouchani Cherfane

Chief, Water Resources Section, SDPD

ESCWA

E-mail: chouchanicherfane@un.org

carol_chouchani@hotmail.com

Mr. Tarek Sadek

First Economic Affairs Officer, Climate Change,

SDPD ESCWA

E-mail: sadekt@un.org

Mr. Riccardo Mesiano

First Economic Affairs Officer, Productive

Sectors Section (PSS)/SDPD

ESCWA

E-mail: mesiano@un.org

ricmes@hotmail.com

Ms. Jana el-Baba

Research Assistant, PSS, SDPD

ESCWA

E-mail: Baba@un.org

Ms. Rita Wehbé

Research Assistant, PSS, SDPD

ESCWA

E-mail: wehbe@un.org

Ms. Maisaa Youssef

Programme Officer, Office of the Director,

Programme Planning and Technical

Cooperation Division

ESCWA

E-mail: youssef8@un.org